FINAL

Westport Finance Committee (Fincom)

Meeting Minutes

Virtual Meeting-Remote Participation

May 11, 2021
Present:
Karen Raus (KAR), Hugh Morton (HM), Cindy Brown (CB), Thomas Schmitt (TS), Gary Carreiro (GC), Charles “Buzzy” Baron (BB), Kevin Rioux (KR), Tracy Priestner (TP)

Absent:
Bob McCarthy (BM)

Also Present:
Terry Provencal (TA), Tim King (TK)

GC opened the meeting at 7:00 p.m. 

GC read the following:
Under MGL Chapter 30A, section 20(f) – Meeting being recorded. Pursuant to Governor Baker’s March 12, 2020 Order Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law, G.L. c. 30A, §18, and the Governor’s March 15, 2020 Order imposing strict limitations on the number of people that may gather in one place, this meeting of the Westport Finance Committee is being conducted via remote participation. No in-person attendance of members of the public will be permitted, but every effort will be made to ensure that the public can adequately access the proceedings as provided for in the Order.

A reminder that persons who would like to listen to or view this meeting while in progress may do so by following the remote links: https:// meet.google.com/ryy-schp-ksn dial in to this number: +1 916-318-9236‬ PIN: 218 884 699#
Minutes:
4/13 & 4/27 were presented for approval.  KR motioned to approve.  CB seconded.  The roll call votes were unanimous in favor.
FY22 Annual Town Meeting:



Article 13:
This is to create a new energy revolving account.  Kathy Stanley, Energy Advocates, was in attendance to shed more light on why this is needed.  She had distributed some materials ahead of time and was able to elaborate on them.  The Town has received energy grants in the amounts of $158k from green communities, $10k from META, $6,689 for the electric vehicle and $83k utility incentive.  These projects will generate rebates to the Town and the revolving account will capture these in order to be used to fund other projects which will lead to more rebates and the cycle will continue.  This is to make the Town more energy efficient.  We received rebates for the air purifiers in Town buildings and school buildings during COVID.  These grants put in energy LED lights in Town buildings.  Also put in an energy efficient furnace at the COA.  GC clarified that these rebates and grants can only be used for energy projects and cannot be used to fund the general operating budget.  TK said that is correct.This account would lessen the strain these projects have on the Town and will not require any operating budget monies or free cash.  KAR motioned to recommend the article.  KR seconded the motion and the roll call vote was unanimous in favor.


Article 21-25:

This group of articles pertains to zoning by-law changes relating to marijuana facilities in town.  BB sent a memo detailing the research he has done on these articles.  KAR stated there are two types of revenue generated to the Town by these facilities.  One is the impact fee, which is a negotiated amount with the BOS that is directly related to the revenue the facility generates.  The second is the local option sales tax, which the Town has yet to adopt the provisions of the legislature to capture the sales tax on recreational marijuana sales.  TK said that at the next BOS meeting, they are voting on an article to add to the warrant to accept the provisions of the law allowing this to be collected.  Much more discussion ensued surrounding these articles.  TS had some good information from Somerset in that they receive approximately $300k per year from this tax in their Town.  KAR cautioned that the State may not continue the tax on recreational marijuana in the future.  CB said the Town is limited to the number of facilities by statute same as liquor licenses.  The number is currently 2.  GC feels that a vote on these articles is necessary as long as the committee feels they can adequately explain their decisions to Town meeting.  BB motione to take no position on Article 21.  KR seconded and the roll call vote was unanimous in favor.  BB motioned to recommend Article 22 on the condition that there is a positive vote on Article 23.  HM seconded and the roll call vote was 6 in favor and 2 against.  BB motioned to recommend Article 23.  HM seconded and the roll call vote was 7 in favor and one abstention.  BB motioned to take no position on Article 24.  KR seconded and the roll call vote was unanimous in favor.  BB motioned to make no recommendation on Article 25.  KR seconded and the roll call vote was unanimous in favor.


Article 37:
This is to accept a land donation from the Brum Family.  Joshua Brum was in attendance to answer any questions the committee may have.  GC started by saying it was a generous donation and asked if there was any issues with the property.  Josh said the lots are not buildable.  His grandfather purchased them with the intent to extend other property but never did anything.  He also said he has the support of members of the BOS.  HM feels that it would be conservation land and should be restricted and then the BOS can do what they please with it in the future.  GC said there is little control at Town meeting except to accept the donation.  CB motioned to recommend.  KR seconded and the roll call vote was unanimous in favor.


Article 4:
This is to set the stipends of elected officials.  This was previously voted on and adjusted by the BOS.  HM motioned to recommend with the BOS stipends restored with free cash.  CB seconded and the roll call vote was 7-1 in favor.


Article 6:
This is the CIPC projects.  CB motioned to recommend with a total of $668,250.  KAR seconded and the roll call vote was unanimous in favor.


Article 34:
This is to put money into stabiliaztion.  GC motioned $50k from free cash and also to put $50k into OPEB.  KR seconded and the roll call vote was unanimous in favor.

Free Cash:
Currently at $251,764 not used.  CB said the BOS voted to add an additional $14k from free cash to the budget to increase their stipends in Article 4 to 100%.  KAR said Article 6 we had voted to recommend $150k for copiers.  TK said the CIPC did not suppport this.
Liaison Reports:
NONE

FY22 Budget:

 KAR said the BOS voted final budget on 3/29 and there have been some minor fixes to correct debt numbers.  The Fincom can make changes as we see fit.  There is currently $26,743 of free cash to balance the budget.  She stated the big discussion number is the school budget.  The 54% calculation is $1,9,495,683, the school requested $20,299,930 which leaves a shortage of $804,247 and there are no additional positions in any budgets.  HM said there is no way to find the money for the schools.  GC said the school share formula of the 54/46 split is fair and the town found a way to work the numbers.  He feels there is a $1 million revenue deficiency in FY22.  He asked if the committee will support an override.  TP said the summary of the school budget work group is to work on an override and to put aside capital projects for a year or until relief monies from the feds comes in.  They discussed a continuous structural deficit.  They were also willing to take half the shortage from free cash.  HM said the only way would be an amendment on town meeting floor.  KR questioned the percent split and asked if other towns did this.  TK said they do and the split was in place before he got here, 2008-2009.  GC said it is a big risk to bank on federal funds and what he read is that it will only be for specific projects, not to balance the budget.  KAR said that in the budget work group, Nancy Stanton-Cross, School Committee, said she read up extensively on the federal funds and they can be used for budgets.  KAR said the guidelines are still very vague and it is not set in stone until the guidance is final.  She also said that to postpone the projects and use free cash is only a short term solution, it does not solve the big problem.  An override needs serious discussion.  KR said he is a huge supporter of the schools but there has to be a point when they realize that the money is just not there.  We have to stop giving bandaids.  TK said the BOS can call for an override election and that a town meeting is not necessary but you need a clear number needed.  HM motioned to recommend the budget as KAR presented on the screen.  KR seconded.  The roll call vote was unanimous in favor.
Revenues:
TA said the revenue is by posting date in mid April.  There are still bugs in the new cash receipt software.  GC stated that motor vehicle excise is down $44k.  That is substantial money if not realized in FY21.  CB said it does not yet include May 1st real estate taxes.  TA said that is not part of local receipts.  GC stated we will keep a close eye on this as June 30th gets closer.
Other:

GC said we can meet on 5/18 and 5/25 if only to reach out to the public to educate them on town meeting.  KAR said the chair's opening remarks at town meeting needs to spotlight the need for an override.  GC says that is important but need to give the whole picture.  KAR thinks the whole committee should be involved in drafting this.  GC said the big problem will be no projector as town meeting is scheduled outdoors.  He set the meeting for 5/18 to brainstorm the handout.
Adjournment and next meeting: There being no further business to come before this meeting, a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:18 p.m. was made by KR and seconded by TS and the roll call vote in favor was unanimous.  The next scheduled meeting will be on May 18th at 7:00 p.m. remotely due to the pandemic.  

Respectfully submitted,

Nicole J Pearsall, Recording Clerk

REFERNCE DOCUMENTS:
Annual Town Meeting Warrant

Kathy Stanley Handout

KAR budget


